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But, more importantly, the next step is trying to think about the
kinds of capacity and the kinds of production technologies that may
improve where we are. Eggs have served us well, but they have
some limitations, and we have put significant funds to try to accel-
erate the development of new technologies that can allow what we
described as surge capacity and more vaccine to be produced.

And, finally, to that point, in addition to developing these vac-
cines, accelerating the development, getting them licensed, part of
the criteria to this funding stream is to develop facilities so that
ultimately these new vaccines will be produced in the United
States.

Ms. WATSON. OK, I am sorry, I am out of time. I was just going
to join with my friend, Congressman Dan Burton, on the mercury
issue and the slow movement that has taken place slowly in trying
to improve.

So there are other questions, too, but I know I am out of time,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.
Ms. WATSON. Thank you for the time.
Mr. SHAYS. We have another that is a rather large panel, so we

will get to that and just thank all of our witnesses. We will be fol-
lowing up with some questions. Mr. Burton may have some; I know
the committee does. Ambassador Watson may as well, and the
ranking member and others may. So thank you all very much.

We will announce our second panel. It is Dr. Crosse, Director of
Health Care Issues, U.S. Government Accountability Office; Ms.
Selecky, Washington State Secretary of Health, testifying on behalf
of the Association of State and Territorial Health Officials; Dr.
Hearne, executive director, Trust for America’s Health; Dr. John
Milligan, executive vice president and chief financial officer, Gilead
Sciences, Inc.; and Mr. Abercrombie, president and chief executive
officer, Hoffman-La Roche, Inc., accompanied by Dr. Dominick
Iacuzio, medical director, Roche Laboratories.

We have enough seats for everyone there? Stay standing, if you
would, because we are going to swear you in.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. SHAYS. Note for the record our witnesses have responded in

the affirmative.
And we will start with you, Dr. Crosse, and we will just go right

up.
Dr. CROSSE. Thank you.
Mr. SHAYS. Five minutes is the time allotted. Obviously, if you

go over a minute or two, we can live with that. But we have a large
panel and a busy schedule today. Thank you.

Dr. Crosse.
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STATEMENTS OF DR. MARCIA CROSSE, DIRECTOR, HEALTH
CARE ISSUES, U.S. GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE;
MARY C. SELECKY, WASHINGTON STATE SECRETARY OF
HEALTH, TESTIFYING ON BEHALF OF THE ASSOCIATION OF
STATE AND TERRITORIAL HEALTH OFFICIALS; DR. SHELLEY
A. HEARNE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, TRUST FOR AMERICA’S
HEALTH; DR. JOHN F. MILLIGAN, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT AND CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER, GILEAD SCIENCES,
INC.; AND GEORGE B. ABERCROMBIE, PRESIDENT AND
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, HOFFMAN-LA ROCHE, INC., AC-
COMPANIED BY DR. DOMINICK IACUZIO, MEDICAL DIREC-
TOR, ROCHE LABORATORIES, INC.

STATEMENT OF DR. MARCIA CROSSE

Dr. CROSSE. Thank you. I am pleased to be here today as you dis-
cuss issues regarding our preparedness to respond to an influenza
pandemic. Shortages of influenza vaccine in the 2004–2005 influ-
enza season, as well as mounting concern about avian influenza ac-
tivity in Asia, have raised concerns about the Nation’s prepared-
ness to deal with a pandemic.

As we have heard, given the global nature of disease, a pandemic
that begins abroad could quickly spread to this country.

You asked us to provide our perspective on the Nation’s pre-
paredness for responding to an influenza pandemic, including les-
sons learned from the previous influenza season, that would be ap-
plicable for pandemic preparedness.

Although an influenza pandemic will differ from a routine influ-
enza season, experience during the 2004–2005 shortage illustrates
the importance of developing a workable distribution plan, identify-
ing priority groups in local populations, and developing plans for
mass vaccinations in advance.

The Nation faces multiple challenges to prepare for and respond
to an influenza pandemic. Key questions remain about the Federal
role in purchasing and distributing vaccines during a pandemic.
HHS’s current draft pandemic preparedness plan does not establish
the actions the Federal Government would take to purchase or dis-
tribute vaccine during an influenza pandemic, and leaves it up to
States to select among three options: public sector purchase of all
pandemic influenza vaccine; a mixed public-private system, where
public sector supply may be targeted to specific priority groups; or
maintenance of the current, largely private, system.

However, if States are to purchase vaccine, they may need to un-
dertake efforts in advance to establish the necessary funding
sources, authority, or processes. For example, during this past win-
ter, the State of Minnesota tried to sell some of its vaccine to other
States that needed additional vaccine for their high-risk popu-
lations. But some States lacked the funding or authority under
State law to purchase the vaccine when Minnesota offered it.

HHS’s draft pandemic plan indicates that, as information about
virus severity becomes available, recommendations on priority
groups for early vaccination will be developed at the national level.
However, during the past vaccination season, in some places there
was not enough vaccine to cover everyone in the priority groups,
so States set their own priorities. Maine, for example, initially ex-
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cluded healthcare workers because State officials estimated that
there was not enough vaccine to cover everyone in the nationally
designated groups.

In addition, clear communication will be a big challenge. State
health officials reported this past winter that mixed messages cre-
ated confusion. For example, when CDC advised those persons
aged 65 and over to get vaccinated, and some States, including
California, advised those persons aged 50 and over to get vac-
cinated.

Further, some individuals found themselves in a communication
loop that provided no answers on where to be vaccinated. CDC ad-
vised people to contact their local public health department. How-
ever, some public health departments told callers to contact their
physician. But when they called their physician, they were told to
call their public health department. This lack of a reliable source
of information led to confusion and much frustration.

Further challenges include ensuring an adequate and timely sup-
ply of influenza vaccine and antiviral drugs, which can help pre-
vent or mitigate the number of influenza-related deaths. As we
learned this past season, and as we have heard repeatedly today,
the vaccine supply is fragile; it takes many months to produce vac-
cine; and problems with even a single manufacturer can result in
vaccine shortages. Particularly given the length of time needed to
produce vaccines, influenza vaccine may be unavailable, in short
supply, or delayed, and might not be widely available during the
initial stages of a pandemic.

Further, our current stockpile of antiviral drugs is insufficient to
meet the likely demand in a pandemic. As was discussed earlier,
HHS is working to expand vaccine production capacity and to
stockpile vaccine and antiviral drugs, but it will be years before
these preparations are in place.

Finally, the lack of sufficient hospital and healthcare work force
capacity to respond to an infectious disease outbreak may also af-
fect response efforts during an influenza pandemic. Public health
officials we spoke with said that, at a minimum, a large-scale out-
break could strain the available capacity of hospitals by requiring
entire hospital sections, along with their staff, to be used as isola-
tion facilities.

In summary, important challenges remain in the Nation’s pre-
paredness and response should an influenza pandemic occur in the
United States. As we learned in the 2004–2005 influenza season,
when vaccine supply is limited, planning and effective communica-
tion are critical to ensure timely delivery of vaccine to those who
need it. HHS’s current draft plan lacks some key information for
planning our Nation’s response to a pandemic.

It is important for the Federal Government and the State to
work through critical issues, such as how vaccine will be pur-
chased, distributed, and administered; which population groups are
likely to have priority for vaccination; what communication strate-
gies are most effective; and how to address issues related to vaccine
and antiviral supply, and hospital and work force capacity before
we are in a time of crisis.
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Until key Federal decisions are made, public health officials at
all levels may find it difficult to plan for an influenza pandemic,
and the timeliness and adequacy of response efforts may be com-
promised.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Crosse follows:]
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Mr. SHAYS. Thank you very much for your statement, Dr. Crosse.
Ms. Selecky.

STATEMENT OF MARY C. SELECKY
Ms. SELECKY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and distinguished mem-

bers of the House Government Reform Committee. I am Mary
Selecky, Washington State Secretary of Health, and I am testifying
in front of you on behalf of the Association of State and Territorial
Health Officials [ASTHO]. I would like to thank the Chair and the
committee for continuing to focus attention on our Nation’s pre-
paredness levels and our ability to respond to a flu pandemic.

In the last year, my colleagues from Virginia and Arkansas have
testified before this committee about the challenges public health
leaders across the Nation faced during this past year’s flu season.

My colleagues suggested three actions that the Federal Govern-
ment should consider to avoid a repeat of last year’s situation: first,
the development of a national plan to deal with vaccine shortages;
second, the establishment of a Vaccine for Adults Program; third,
the expansion of funding for the Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention’s National Immunization Program. These three actions
will help ensure that all our underserved citizens receive the vac-
cines they need and allow States and localities to enhance adult
immunization programs. ASTHO continues to strongly urge the
Congress and the administration to support these efforts.

I would like to focus my remarks on pandemic flu preparedness.
Lessons learned from last annual influenza season, the history of

influenza pandemics, and the 2001 anthrax attacks continue to un-
derscore the need for public health preparedness. Health officials
must have overall preparedness plans in place, an advanced under-
standing of our unique role during an influenza pandemic, and a
knowledge of the resources available to help us protect the public.
State health officials will be looked to as controlling health authori-
ties by Governors, legislatures, and the public they all serve. State
and local health officials will need to assert significant leadership
to mobilize and sustain private and public healthcare response dur-
ing an influenza pandemic.

It will take Federal, State, and local public health agencies work-
ing cooperatively to deal effectively and efficiently with a public
health concern of this magnitude. To date, the collaboration has
been good.

We do remain concerned, however, that public health agencies
have been asked to take on pandemic flu activities on top of exist-
ing priorities already established for the preparedness cooperative
agreements. If the Federal Government is truly committed to en-
hancing our pandemic flu response, we need significant increases
in resources for State and local efforts. All the preventive and
therapeutic measures in the world are useless without the ability
to get them to those who desperately need them.

Development of national guidelines is critically important to en-
sure consistent response. However, they must be flexible in order
to meet State needs.

There is already significant work going on. ASTHO, our organi-
zation, produced in 2002 a preparedness planning for State health
officials on pandemic influenza. States are required to have our
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pandemic flu plans completed in July 2005, and Washington State
completed ours in April. This has been very difficult because the
Federal plan hasn’t been completed, as you have heard.

Having a good plan is the first step. But exercising the plans to
see what works and what needs to be improved is just as impor-
tant.

In Washington State, we recently conducted a pandemic flu ta-
bletop exercise with our neighbors to the north in Vancouver, Brit-
ish Columbia. In addition, Public Health Seattle King County, our
largest local health jurisdiction, held a pandemic tabletop exercise
with major healthcare facilities in the community as well as other
county agencies.

We have unprecedented opportunity to improve the Nation’s re-
sponse to flu pandemic. This is an integral part of our overall pre-
paredness. It is impossible to predict when a pandemic will occur
and challenge us. But this is the wrong time for the Federal Gov-
ernment to cut State and local preparedness funding by $130 mil-
lion, when we are to address this national priority issue.

States have plans for potential public health threats, including
pandemic flu. We are exercising those plans. We will continue to
improve upon them. We are making progress. Are we fully pre-
pared? Absolutely not. We are more prepared today than we were
several years ago, but not prepared enough.

The new Trust for America’s Health report estimates that more
than half a million Americans may die in a pandemic. Our families,
our neighbors, and all the people of this country expect us to be
ready when the time comes. I have no doubt that the work we are
doing at the State and local level, as well as with our Federal col-
leagues, will help us save lives tomorrow. Please help us make sure
we have the resources to get the job done.

In closing, let me reiterate four important points: pandemic flu
preparedness is a critical issue for public health to address as part
of its overall prevention, detection, and response efforts to any nat-
ural or terrorist event; collaboration among all levels of govern-
mental public health is essential; reducing Federal funding for pre-
paredness is exactly the wrong thing to do at this time—a sus-
tained Federal commitment to preparedness is vital—and progress
has been made, but there is much more to be done.

The public health community stands ready to work with you to
address this threat, but we need your help and support.

I would be pleased to answer any questions you might have.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Selecky follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Dr. Hearne. Thanks for being with us.

STATEMENT OF DR. SHELLEY A. HEARNE
Dr. HEARNE. Thank you. Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee, thanks for this opportunity to present our views on pre-
paredness.

Let me just say thank you again for being here to present our
views on the potentials of what a deadly and massive novel virus
could do if it hit this country. As a national organization that is
dedicated to preventing epidemics and protecting people, Trust for
America’s Health provides the independent oversight on our Na-
tion’s public health system, that is, the front lines in a pandemic.

What we have been talking about here today is that a pandemic
is actually potentially even more threatening than bioterrorism at-
tacks, and worse is experts believe it is inevitable. Yet, what we
do know is that with proactive coordinated actions, this Nation
could be taking lifesaving efforts today to mitigate the devastating
impact.

What I would like to do is submit for the record our just-released
report ‘‘The Killer Flu?’’ What this report does is provide a State-
by-State examination of how many people may die, how many may
be hospitalized during a pandemic. It also includes a review of the
United States and State preparedness, and a series of rec-
ommendations for improving readiness.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. And, without objection, that will be put in
the record.

[NOTE.—The information referred to is on file with the commit-
tee.]

Dr. HEARNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me summarize. That report finds that there is a failure to

establish a cohesive, rapid, and, most importantly, transparent
U.S. pandemic strategy, which puts Americans needlessly at risk.
I would like to highlight three shortcomings for you and offer some
concrete suggestions on how we can actually improve the Nation’s
response capacity.

First, a final and operational pandemic plan must become a pri-
ority for this administration. The good news is, as was discussed,
HHS has released a draft plan last August. Bad news is it is draft
and with no formal deadline for completion. TFAH has actually re-
viewed the majority of State pandemic plans and found widely dif-
ferent stages of readiness.

It is no surprise, as we have discussed, since there isn’t Federal
guidance out there. What we have found is that most of these plans
are simply plans for plans. Some States are not making those plans
public, which many experts believe is going to harm our ability to
fully integrate and create trust with the public, healthcare provid-
ers, and the critical first responders that would be part of a pan-
demic response.

To ensure nationwide preparedness standards and to facilitate a
regional coordination, much like what Ms. Selecky was talking
about, we need to have CDC formally reviewing and approving all
State plans, and to require that these are public documents. All
these plans must have greater specificity, which also was discussed
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in terms of things like who are the high priority populations that
would get the limited medicines and vaccines during a pandemic.
Is it the healthcare workers and their families, utility operators,
police, firemen?

These are the kinds of issues that we need to determine prior to
an outbreak, not in the midst of crisis. Last year’s flu vaccine
shortage was an ugly glimpse into the lack of planning and pre-
paredness.

And the Federal pandemic plan cannot just be a game plan for
the health world. Unlike other nations, the United States does not
appear to have assessed or planned how a pandemic would actually
disrupt the economy and society with potential school and work-
place closures and travel restrictions. The President should des-
ignate a senior official—you should have an answer when you ask
who is in charge—that is responsible for ensuring that cabinet level
coordination of the Federal Government’s response to a pandemic.

The second issue I want to touch on is getting this Nation posi-
tioned to rapidly provide vaccines to all Americans. We are behind
the eight ball because of our Nation’s limited and antiquated capac-
ity. Most experts estimate on the extensive lag time that would be
existing for getting vaccines. First thing we should be thinking
about: the FDA needs to immediately begin work with potential
manufacturers of a vaccine to develop in advance the criteria for
a rapid response approval.

We are also concerned about the U.S. domestic production capac-
ity. With a projected stockpile of 40 million doses as a start, we
need to be able to vaccinate the entire U.S. population. What HHS
should be doing is investigating the value of creating a reserve
manufacturing capacity here in the United States, similar to what
Canada has done. This would be especially important if the pan-
demic is not this avian flu, which means that the current stockpile
that we have of H5N1 would be ineffective.

Third, we need to assure that our stockpile of medical supplies
and medicines—which many of these are being produced overseas,
and with a healthcare system that relies on a ‘‘just in time’’ inven-
tory—we need to be looking at how to make sure the stockpile is
built faster and is large enough to cover us in the time of need.

For example, the United States is very late and very short in
purchasing significant quantities of Tamiflu. Other countries have
followed the who estimates of a pandemic effecting at least 25 per-
cent of the population, and they have ordered that much. The
United States is somewhere below 2 percent.

Vaccines and antivirals are not the only stockpile needs. We need
to be talking about ventilators, masks, vaccines, even the vaccine
injection devices that were brought up earlier.

We are also deeply concerned about the current licensing dispute
that is going on between Gilead and Roche, and making sure that
this does not result in a reduction of the production of Tamiflu. We
urge the administration to aggressively step in and work with
these companies to make sure current capacity is maintained and
that we actually increase domestic operations in the immediate fu-
ture.

The administration and Congress must find the sufficient fund-
ing in the coming years to increase the stockpiles and create incen-
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tives for U.S.-based production. But I cannot emphasize more
strongly enough the point that ASTHO and others have raised,
that these pandemic activities need to be supported at all levels,
but not come at the expense of other preparedness efforts. The Na-
tion’s stockpile, the preparedness activities, the bioterrorism readi-
ness, these have to be done in a fully integrated fashion, not in sep-
arate silos and not syphoning off dollars to take care of each other.

In summary, there are several steps that we need to take today
to improve readiness. It can’t be a paper chase, it needs to be a pri-
ority. Thank you for the time.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Hearne follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Dr. Milligan, thank you for being with us.

STATEMENT OF DR. JOHN F. MILLIGAN

Dr. MILLIGAN. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Waxman, and com-
mittee members, thank you for the invitation to present here today.
I am John Milligan, executive vice president and CFO of Gilead
Sciences. By way of background, I am a Ph.D. biochemist, and I
was a project team leader for the development of Tamiflu by
Gilead.

Gilead is a biopharmaceutical company headquartered in Foster
City, CA, the district of Congressman Tom Lantos. We also have
research facilities in Durham, NC; a manufacturing facility in San
Dimas, CA; and overseas offices throughout Europe and Australia.

Since Gilead was founded nearly 20 years ago, the company has
focused on advancing the care of patients suffering from life-threat-
ening diseases. Over the course of our company’s history, Gilead
has successfully developed, commercialized, and ensured broad ac-
cess to a portfolio of antiviral medicines in HIV and hepatitis.

Today, these important antivirals are improving the quality of
life for patients around the globe. Gilead does not achieve this
alone, but through a strong commitment to collaboration, working
in partnership within our industry, with governments, with
healthcare professionals, and with nongovernmental organizations.

As you know, Gilead is the inventor of Tamiflu, or oseltamivir
phosphate. Tamiflu is the first and only antiviral pill available for
the treatment and prevention of all common strains of influenza A
and B. The compound was shown to be active in animal models
against avian flu, also known as H5N1 strain of the virus. Tamiflu
was discovered by Gilead scientists in 1996, and Gilead conducted
all the initial characterization of the compound and developed the
manufacturing process for the product.

Also in 1996, Gilead entered into an exclusive agreement with F.
Hoffman-La Roche of Basel, Switzerland, providing for the develop-
ment and commercialization of Tamiflu worldwide. According to the
agreement’s terms, Gilead and La Roche collaborated on Tamiflu’s
clinical development, with Gilead successfully managing three out
of the four registrational trials leading to FDA approval. Since the
U.S. product launch in late 1999, however, La Roche has been sole-
ly responsible at its own expense for product commercialization, in-
cluding manufacturing, marketing, and distribution ‘‘in substan-
tially all markets of the world.’’

While vaccination is the primary weapon in combating influenza,
we believe Tamiflu is a key component in addressing the poten-
tially devastating impact of the disease. The role of Tamiflu must
be better recognized, not just for pandemic planning, but also for
seasonal influenza outbreaks. It bears emphasis that Tamiflu is not
just effective for treatment of influenza, but also effective for influ-
enza prophylactic, meaning it can prevent transmission of the
virus.

Since at least 2001, we believe that our partner Roche has nei-
ther demonstrated acceptable commitment nor dedicated adequate
resources to Tamiflu.
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Dr. Milligan, we are really not interested
in the corporate disputes. If we could move on. We are really inter-
ested in your product, and the fact that you and Roche can work
out your problems and make sure that we get this to market.

Dr. MILLIGAN. I agree. At the heart of this, this is a commercial
issue between the two companies, and not an action that we take
lightly. I want to underscore an important point, which is that this
action will not affect current arrangements or planning for the
manufacture and supply of Tamiflu.

Roche is responsible, and will be responsible, for ongoing manu-
facturing, until time such time as the termination of the agreement
becomes effective. The agreement also explicitly provides that in
the event of termination, Roche must continue to supply product
for up to 2 years and must transfer necessary manufacturing tech-
nology to Gilead.

Consequently, Gilead anticipates a coordinated and orderly proc-
ess for the transfer of manufacturing, should termination occur.
During any period of transition thereafter, Gilead will honor the
supply obligations undertaken by Roche.

I would like to be especially clear about Gilead’s commitment to
advancing the care of patients suffering from diseases. In the mid
and late–1990’s, Gilead conducted extensive research on oral
neuraminidase inhibitors, the class of drug to which Tamiflu be-
longs. We moved Tamiflu into clinical evaluation because, among
the compounds we tested, it had the best potential safety and effi-
cacy profile.

In accordance with our 1996 contract with Roche, Gilead contin-
ued to conduct extensive research into various compounds that
showed activity against influenza A and B. Many structural classes
were identified; however, none of these were thought to have better
properties than Tamiflu, and none are currently being pursued as
viable options for the treatment and prevention of influenza. Any
of these compounds would be included in the 1996 agreement be-
tween Gilead and Roche, and Gilead would not be free to pursue
any of these on its own.

I also want to highlight that Gilead is a leader in the manufac-
turing of antiviral medicines at large scales. Our expertise drawn
from experience with HIV therapeutics is highly relevant to the sit-
uation surrounding the influenza pandemic. Gilead has and is con-
tinuing to manage the manufacturing of our HIV products in
amounts that well exceed 2004 and anticipated 2005 production
volumes for Tamiflu.

Comparable to the unpredictability of flu pandemics, the rapidly
growing global HIV epidemic has required a carefully structured
manufacturing plan for antiretrovirals, in absence of accurate fore-
casts estimating the number of patients to be treated for HIV re-
source-limited countries for years to come. Further, before issuing
the notice of termination, Gilead conducted a thorough internal as-
sessment of our capabilities. We determined that we can meet the
global pandemic and seasonal needs for Tamiflu and make signifi-
cant contributions in advancing manufacturing, supply, and medi-
cal education for this important antiviral medicine.

At Gilead, we believe that important lessons can be learned from
previous annual influenza seasons, particularly with regard to the
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administration of Tamiflu. If the effort is made to study the facts
and data available to us, and to engage with leaders in global pub-
lic health, these lessons can and should be applied to enhance re-
sponses to both seasonal and pandemic flu.

For instance, much attention has been drawn to the fact that in
order to be most effective for combating influenza, Tamiflu must be
taken within 48 hours of exposure to the virus. It is true that this
48-hour window is absolutely critical to ensure better outcomes for
the infected individuals and the existence of this window highlights
the importance of advancing education, securing supply, and break-
ing down the barriers to rapid access to the product. In order to
underscore this crucial point, I have made available to the mem-
bers of the committee a paper published by the Journal of Anti-
microbial Chemotherapy on the benefits of early administration of
Tamiflu.

Our role, should Tamiflu rights be returned to Gilead, will be one
of planning and partnership. We believe there is an urgent need for
increased education about and access to Tamiflu, not only for pan-
demic purposes, but as importantly for seasonal influenza.

Gilead looks forward to establishing partnerships with the distin-
guished committee members and government agency representa-
tives here today, and with governments and public health officials
around the world. We are prepared to enter into constructive dialog
about the important role of Tamiflu in global public health, which
we intend to fully support with appropriate, constructive action.
Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Milligan follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Mr. Abercrombie.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE B. ABERCROMBIE
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Good morning. Good morning, Mr. Chairman

and members of the committee. I am George Abercrombie, presi-
dent and chief executive officer of Hoffman-La Roche, a research-
based pharmaceutical company. I am accompanied today by Dr.
Dominick Iacuzio, our medical director for Tamiflu. I want to thank
you for the opportunity to discuss the role of Roche and the
antiviral drug Tamiflu in pandemic influenza preparedness and re-
sponse, and I request that my full written testimony be submitted
for the record.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Without objection, everybody’s full written
testimony is in the record.

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Since Roche licensed Tamiflu nearly 10 years
ago, we have acted in a responsible manner, consistent with the
public health role of this wonderful product and our commercial ob-
ligations. Roche remains committed to ensuring the availability of
Tamiflu to patients and governments around the world, and we are
optimistic that this unfortunate matter with Gilead will be re-
solved.

Let me now turn to the central office of this hearing, and that
pandemic influenza, which is one of our greatest public health
threats.

According to the Department of Homeland Security, the potential
consequences of even a limited influenza pandemic could result in
economic disruption, hospitalizations and deaths far in excess of
most terror attacks. It is widely recognized that Tamiflu is critical
and a critical tool in pandemic influenza preparedness. The Infec-
tious Diseases Society of America has recommended that the U.S.
stockpiles enough antivirals to treat up to 50 percent of the popu-
lation.

Based on Roche’s commitment to the product, Tamiflu is the
leading prescription antiviral medication for the treatment of influ-
enza type A and B in patients 1 year and older, and prevention of
influenza type A and B in patients 13 and older. Data to support
prophylactic use in children 1 year of age and older were recently
submitted to FDA for review.

The efficacy of Tamiflu against avian influenza has been dem-
onstrated by leading researchers and animal studies and in vitro
data, and is supported by practical experience during a 2003 avian
influenza outbreak in the Netherlands. In contrast to an antiviral
drug requiring inhalation, orally ingested Tamiflu has been shown
to be systemically active in humans. This is important because evi-
dence derived from infected humans and animals suggests signifi-
cant systemic involvement of the H5N1 avian virus.

Although the potential for resistance must be monitored care-
fully, no transmission of a Tamiflu-resistant virus in humans has
been detected to date. Accordingly, the World Health Organization
has recommended the use of Tamiflu to help control the avian flu
outbreaks in Asia.

Roche continues to work closely with public health officials, phy-
sicians, and other healthcare professionals around the world in a
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manner that is responsible and complimentary to seasonal flu vac-
cination programs. We have recommended against, and do not ad-
vocate for, indiscriminate uses which could lead to resistance, such
as the prophylactic veterinary use of amantadine, recently reported
in Asia.

Given inherent complexities in Tamiflu production, surge capac-
ity to meet immediate, large-scale demand upon the outbreak of a
pandemic, simply does not and cannot exist. The manufacturing
process for Tamiflu takes 8 to 12 months from raw materials to fin-
ished product. The process involves many inputs and steps, includ-
ing a unique starting material and a potentially explosive produc-
tion step that can be carried out only in specialized and very costly
facilities. Despite these limitations, since 2003, we are increasing
total Tamiflu production capacity nearly eight-fold.

At the request of the U.S. Government, Roche has developed a
new U.S.-based supply chain that will be launched in the third
quarter of this year. Further, we have developed special U.S. pack-
aging for stockpiled Tamiflu to extend the shelf life and ease dis-
tribution and administration. In addition, Roche has also discov-
ered and developed a synthetic process for manufacturing the
chemical used in the initial production step. This will ultimately re-
duce reliance on natural sources.

Roche has received and is filling on schedule pandemic stockpile
orders for Tamiflu from 25 countries, and we have received letters
of intent from five additional governments. Countries such as the
United Kingdom, France, Finland, Norway, Switzerland, and New
Zealand are ordering enough Tamiflu to cover between 20 and 40
percent of their populations. And just this morning the country of
Portugal announced an order for 25 percent of their population.

Although discussions are underway with the U.S. Government to
purchase significantly greater amounts of Tamiflu, achieving do-
mestic stockpile levels comparable to other nations will require
firm, sustained commitments from the U.S. Government.

If I can leave you with three messages, they are the following:
first, there is a consensus by global health authorities that Tamiflu
is an important tool in pandemic influenza preparedness and re-
sponse; second, other nations are currently well ahead of the
United States in Tamiflu stockpiling. We urge the United States to
make expanded commitments now and over time to ensure an ade-
quate Tamiflu stockpile.

Finally, I want you to know, Mr. Chairman and this committee,
that the availability of Tamiflu as a part of a robust pandemic re-
sponse remains my top priority as chief executive officer of Hoff-
man-La Roche.

On behalf of Roche, thank you for highlighting this critical public
health issue. And Dr. Iacuzio and I will be pleased to answer any
questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Abercrombie follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Well, I thank all of you for your testi-
mony. As I noted, your entire testimony is in the record, and ques-
tions will be based on that. Let me start off.

Dr. Milligan, let me start with you. In your opinion, has the
United States stockpiled a sufficient amount of Tamiflu to prepare
against the threat of a flu pandemic?

Dr. MILLIGAN. If you compare the United States to governments
around the world, it is woefully inadequate and way below the lev-
els that would be recommended by not only U.S. health authorities,
but by world health authorities. So I believe it is far too low.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. If something were to occur here, how
quickly could we be able to get this out to the population? If the
United States were to come in and order millions of more doses to-
morrow, how quickly would it be before they could receive it? I will
ask either you or Mr. Abercrombie, if there is a consensus there.

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Well, as I stated, Mr. Chairman, it takes 8 to
12 months to manufacture Tamiflu. It is a very complex multi-step
process involving, at one step, potentially explosive material. We
have done everything we can to accelerate that process; we have
increased production capacity eight-fold. So we cannot rely on the
ability to flip a switch and suddenly make large quantities in the
event that a pandemic breaks out. That is why it is crucial to
stockpile large quantities well in advance of a pandemic.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Do you agree with that, Dr. Milligan?
Dr. MILLIGAN. I actually disagree with that, because you can in

fact stockpile large amounts of the active pharmaceutical ingredi-
ent. So you can stockpile significant amounts, and this stores vir-
tually indefinitely at refrigerated conditions.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. So the ingredients you can store sepa-
rately?

Dr. MILLIGAN. The ingredients you can store. The rate-limiting
step, then, becomes the capsuling process. And that would require
significant orders from governments in order to fill those, because
once you make a capsule, it starts to expire.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. How long does it take to capsulize it, is
that pretty quick?

Dr. MILLIGAN. Depends on how many production lines you have
and your commitment to that. Making an individual capsule is very
fast, but making tens of millions or hundreds of millions would re-
quire multiple production lines.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Yes, Mr. Abercrombie.
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. If I can just respond to that. In fact, we do

store large quantities of the raw materials, predominantly here in
the United States, because the United States is the primary site
of moving those materials into finished product. And even by stor-
ing large materials, it is about a 6-month process before you can,
from that point, have finished material on the marketplace.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. The shelf life is what, at least 5 years?
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. The approved shelf life is currently 5 years.

We have worked with the Government to extend the shelf life. The
Government is working with the strategic national stockpile to de-
termine if that can be extended in the event of a security problem
with a pandemic.
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. You heard our first panel basically say
that we need to have more of this. This is the stopgap until you
develop your vaccine. OK.

Dr. Crosse, the GAO has previously reported that regional plan-
ning between States is inadequate to respond to bioterrorist at-
tacks. The response to an infectious disease such as influenza is
very similar to bioterrorism. Did we see effective regional coopera-
tion and information sharing during the flu vaccine shortage last
fall?

Dr. CROSSE. We saw some. I think that there are some estab-
lished networks that were already in place. I think that has in-
creased. Last year, however, it was primarily something that was
centralized with CDC, so there was much greater centralized con-
trol of the distribution once the shortage was identified. I think
that we did see some cooperation. Minnesota already heads a
multi-State purchasing cooperative for the purchase of influenza
vaccine, so that is some regional cooperation that already exists.
Dr. Selecky talked a little bit about some regional activities in the
Northwest. But it is not something that is true in every part of this
country.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. What States were most successful in deal-
ing with last season’s flu vaccine shortage?

Dr. CROSSE. Well, in part it was States that had ordered from
Santa Fe, and so they were fortunate in that their supplies were
not as limited. But also it was States, I think, who had done more
prior planning.

In particular, we saw success in Minnesota, which had an ade-
quate supply and, in fact, had enough vaccine that they were able
to offer vaccine to other States. California had a pretty high suc-
cess rate in reaching populations. Some other States, though, had
much more difficulty. Both Maine and Florida, among the States
that we visited, had a lot of difficulty in covering their high-risk
populations and did not have the same sort of vaccination rates
that they had hoped to achieve.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Dr. Selecky, during last year’s flu vaccine
shortage, some States ended up having adequate supplies of vac-
cine to meet the demand from high-risk groups, and were even able
to offer vaccine to some lower risk. Other States couldn’t even meet
the demands of the high-risk groups. Now, Chiron has recently an-
nounced that their production rates may be short again this year.
Better than last year’s, but be short of what they had hoped.

Does ASTHO have recommendations about how distribution
among the States might be more evenly achieved?

Ms. SELECKY. Actually, ASTHO would recommend that Centers
for Disease Control and the Federal Government bring us into the
discussions as quickly as they know that there could be a shortage.
Last year I think we were all caught off guard on October 5th,
when we learned that we lost one of our manufacturers. And we
weren’t quite ready to address the question that was immediate
from the public: Where can I get mine today? Will it come to my
community?

When we did engage with the Centers for Disease Control, who
needed to work with the private manufacturers, I think that is one
of the issues that we face in this country; we have a private supply,
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a privately delivered product, but a public demand and a public
need. And I think that is what is certainly behind the ASTHO rec-
ommendation that we need a national adult immunization policy in
this country; we need to have incentives, as we mentioned before,
for vaccine manufacturing.

The States are ready to move into that action. Guidance from the
Federal Government is essential. A common message to the public
is very important. But particularly for those of us at States, we had
a sub-rosa network that was about finding out who needed, who
had, how we could get it across lines, as it were, because we don’t
control the sales, either, to release from our States. In the North-
west we paid attention to what recommendations by what age that
we would be giving the vaccine, so that we didn’t confuse our public
who hears the same media.

There is clearly work to be done, and I would suggest that the
Centers for Disease Control start working with us now about that
potential.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Mr. Burton.
Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Abercrombie, do they produce Tamiflu in Indianapolis? Is

that your plant that you do production of that?
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. No, sir. The Indianapolis plant is from our

Diagnostics Division. We have Tamiflu production scattered across
other States in the United States, including New Jersey, South
Carolina, North Carolina, California, and Boulder, CO.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Your headquarters is there, though.
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Headquarters for the Diagnostics Division is

in Indianapolis.
Mr. BURTON. Is that where you are located?
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. I am located in Nutley, NJ. Pharmaceutical

Division is different from the Diagnostics Division.
Mr. BURTON. You need to move to Indiana; it is a great State.
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. I visit there often.
Mr. BURTON. Good.
I think Mr. Milligan indicated—and I understand you guys have

a little difference of opinion right now—that you could open up
more production lines in order to speed up the production and get
more on the shelf quicker. Because the possibility of a pandemic
does exist, have you considered that, or is your company consider-
ing opening up more production lines to meet the potential demand
for this?

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Yes, sir. In fact, since 2003 we have increased
the global production capacity eight-fold. We continue to work 24/
7 to do so. At the request of the Department of Health and Human
Services, we have building, have completed a supply chain dedi-
cated right here on U.S. soil that we expect approval from the FDA
in the third quarter.

The real issue, sir, is not capacity from a U.S. perspective; it is
we need firm orders. We are fulfilling orders around the world on
a first come, first serve basis, and the United States is woefully be-
hind the other countries I mentioned in my testimony in providing
orders. But the answer is we will provide whatever capacity is nec-
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essary to meet global demand for a pandemic. We have and will
continue to do so.

Mr. BURTON. Let me make sure I have this straight. You could
probably meet the demand that is necessary to protect a large seg-
ment of the American population if our health agencies gave you
the order to go ahead and produce the product.

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. If we had received a substantial order merely
a year ago, sir, we could have delivered tens of millions of courses
of therapy this year. Unfortunately, other countries have gotten in
line ahead of the United States.

Mr. BURTON. Have our health agencies given you any reason why
they have not placed the orders?

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. I can tell you, sir, that me, personally, and
other people from Roche have met with senior officials at HHS,
CDC, other Members of Congress, and they all agree we need a
stockpile, as you heard from the first panel. But I cannot answer
why the large order commitment has not yet come.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that maybe it would
be a good idea for you and the vice chairman and myself and others
to sign a letter to our health agencies, HHS, and ask them why
they haven’t put in a request or an order for an adequate supply
of this. If the risk is as great as it appears to be, and it is uncertain
as to when this problem might occur, it seems to me that we ought
to be prepared for it. And I would like to join with you, if you see
fit, to send a letter of inquiry over there.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Well, I think we will do that. With a 5-
year shelf life, I just think that it makes a lot of sense. And if you
heard from the first panel as well, from Federal experts, they seem
to agree with that, Mr. Burton. So we will try to do that.

Mr. BURTON. I would be happy to join you in that, Mr. Chair-
man.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. That would be great.
Dr. Iacuzio.
Dr. IACUZIO. Excuse me. I just wanted to add right now we have

FDA approved 5-year shelf life. But there is all indication by our
chemists that the product is stable longer. And with this shelf life
extension program, it could go beyond.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. And it can be used for other strains of flu.
Dr. IACUZIO. Yes.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. Like for last year we could have used this.
Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, I have no more questions. I just

think that would be a little stimulus to our health agencies to get
on the ball and make sure that we place the order so we will be
adequately protected. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Shays.
Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.
Dr. Crosse, it is a bit reassuring that other States have further

developed important aspects of public health preparedness. How-
ever, it is a concern to know that we still have a lot of work left.
And I am not clear as to where the areas of work are.

Dr. CROSSE. I think there are a number of areas of work. One
of the ones we highlighted today is in planning to deal with any
large-scale infectious disease outbreak, be it pandemic influenza or
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any other emerging infectious disease in terms of the hospital ca-
pacity and the healthcare work force capacity. This is something
that there has been a stream of Federal funding to assist in that
effort, but it is still not adequate to deal with a kind of pandemic
situation where we believe that hospitals would be overwhelmed.

The other efforts that have benefited from some funding from the
Federal Government are in planning for infectious disease out-
breaks. There has been some planning at the local level on how to
run mass immunization campaigns, but we realized this past win-
ter that there are still many locations that were not set up or not
staffed, or had not yet determined how they could run through the
public health department a mass immunization effort. That was
something that was supposed to have been worked out when they
were working on small pox vaccination campaign, but we realized
that there are still communities where this is a major challenge.

Mr. SHAYS. Ms. Selecky, has the dissemination of critical infor-
mation during previous flu seasons to State and local government
officials and health institutions been adequate, and how could it be
improved?

Ms. SELECKY. The Centers for Disease Control is just completing
a round of regional meetings with all of us in the States to learn
the lessons from the past and to prepare in better ways for the fu-
ture. So work continues to be done on that. There is always some-
thing new to learn, and whether it is our State plan, it needs to
be exercised and then revised.

And to pick up on a point made by Dr. Crosse, in the tri-cities
area, where Hanford is, actually, the local health department was
the only provider of flu vaccine in the community, in 3 days gave
out the 10,000 doses they were lucky to have, on October 7th, 8th,
and 9th, using mass vaccination and the plans that we had for any
kind of mass vaccination. The State of Arkansas did much the
same.

We continue to learn from those, but as I expressed in my testi-
mony, we are quite concerned that we get additional priorities
placed on us for use of the cooperative agreement for preparedness,
including the pandemic flu planning at, though, an Administrative
decision for a reduction. Clearly, the pandemic flu planning is abso-
lutely essential for the protection of our general public.

Mr. SHAYS. I am not quite clear what kind of guidance is being
provided by the Federal agencies and to State and local officials to
help prepare them to handle a significant outbreak. So let me ask
you this. How has the Federal Government supplemented your re-
sponse efforts in handling the various public health threats that
have surfaced in your jurisdiction?

Ms. SELECKY. Clearly, the work that has been done around the
strategic national stockpile is work that is new over the last sev-
eral years of public health preparedness, and particularly with all
the emphases since 2001. So the fact that there is stockpiling going
on, the number of stockpiles available to the Nation have in-
creased, the practice that we do with our Federal partners on that
distribution is additional help.

We are all waiting for the next draft of the Federal pandemic flu
plan so that we can revise our State plans as appropriate. But
States have not sat back and just waited for that to come out. So
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that is one where there is a pull me, push me relationship going
on, clearly.

The work that is done with our epidemiologists in our labora-
tories, being able to do surveillance and identify flu, has definitely
increased. However, we continue to be at the mercy of what is in
the stockpile, what is purchased, and that is clearly a Federal asset
and not a State or local asset.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.
Dr. Hearne, we have heard that some States are experiencing a

shortage of trained public health specialists and epidemiologists.
How serious is this crisis? First, is it a crisis? And, if so, how seri-
ous is it? And what steps can and should be taken to improve
training for healthcare workers?

Dr. HEARNE. Across the board we have found—whether it is epi-
demiologists, lab scientists, even some of the critical environmental
scientists who would respond in a chemical bioterrorist event—
there are huge work force shortages. It is perhaps one of the great-
est problems facing our public health systems from State to State.
A report that we put out last year, ‘‘Ready or Not,’’ identified those
gaps and identified some of the recommendations to go forward
with this.

I think it is an area that must be significantly addressed, par-
ticularly as we are talking about beefing up the stockpile, getting
supplies. You need to have those front line forces who would do the
distribution of those materials, or rapidly identify an outbreak and
hopefully contain it before you even need those materials. That is,
first and foremost, job No. 1 that we need to focus on with public
health.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask you has vaccination as a primary strategy
for protecting individuals who are at greatest risk contributed to
the lack of antiviral production capacity in the United States?

Dr. HEARNE. With antiviral or vaccine? I am sorry.
Mr. SHAYS. Antiviral.
Dr. HEARNE. One of the issues is—as we have been looking at

just stockpiling—this is a very new effort that has been ramped up
in just recent years since September 11th. We have recognized that
we have critical materials missing. Antivirals have not been the top
priority, but it is now bouncing up to the top as we are starting
to recognize the seriousness and potential severity of a pandemic.

Mr. SHAYS. So the question, though, as we are looking to protect
the folks at the greatest risk, has that impacted our supply?

And I will allow others to respond.
In other words, we don’t stockpile it, we are out there using it

in anticipation because they are at risk, correct?
Dr. HEARNE. Well, one of the lessons we learned from the pre-

vious shortage in the flu vaccine is that we didn’t have those dis-
tribution systems in place. We had challenges of identifying who
was even most at high-risk, how to get them out there, and how
to assure that. This is, again, a balancing act of making sure that
we are creating sufficient demand for materials so that we can
have either ready-to-use materials and also stockpiles, and the dis-
tribution mechanisms to effectively reach those most at need.

Mr. SHAYS. The staff would like this question asked of Roche.
The CDC conducts a strong flu vaccine campaign in the early fall
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of every year. Does Roche actively market Tamiflu during this
time? How does Roche’s marketing strategy compliment CDC’s
strong immunization method? And do you believe that heavier mar-
keting by Roche during the annual flu season could have increased
demand and production capabilities for Tamiflu over the years?

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Since launching Tamiflu, we have acted re-
sponsibly to ensure that we convey to physicians the role of both
vaccines and Tamiflu. We encourage that all patients who need to
be vaccinated be vaccinated. There is clearly a role for vaccines.
And then there is a role for Tamiflu, in case you are infected with
influenza. We usually, including last season, actually disseminate
the CDC guidelines so that we are very transparent and up-front
with that. We do not want to indiscriminately advocate Tamiflu
use, we want to make sure it is used consistent with the guidelines.
And there is a role for both in normal influenza, as well as a pan-
demic.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask is there any question that you all want
to put on the record? In other words, do you want to ask yourself
a question that you can then answer to put on the record? Is there
anything that the record would be incomplete without that answer
being asked? It is a serious question to ask, it is usually my best
question.

Yes, Ms. Selecky.
Ms. SELECKY. I would have you ask me the question as to what

intervention States are prepared to take should we be faced with
pandemic flu.

Mr. SHAYS. That is a great question. Why don’t you answer it?
Ms. SELECKY. And, if so, I think what we have to do is absolutely

look at it as a comprehensive approach. Yes, antivirals are impor-
tant. Yes, vaccine and routine every-year vaccine is essential. But
we must be able to do the enhanced disease surveillance. I recently
was at a global health summit in the Pacific Northwest with 16
countries from the Pacific Rim who were represented, including
those countries that have avian influenza in human populations.
The head of the World Health Organization and all of the leading
medical and governmental folks from those countries said you must
have public health infrastructure in place if we are going to even
think about addressing a pandemic of the proportion we are all
concerned about.

So it is about surveillance, it is about your State and local public
health system. It is also about community containment strategies,
making sure we use things like quarantine and isolation appro-
priately, or simple things like cover your mouth or stay home,
those basic public health things.

A third would be antivirals; a fourth would be vaccine; and clear-
ly the issue of healthcare system surge planning. We must be at
the table with our hospital partners. We must understand that we
may stop certain activities if we were ever hit with a pandemic.
But we have all got to deal with—every one of us, State, Federal,
local—good and important risk communication. The public expects
to tell them what they know in a way that they can figure out how
to protect themselves and their families.

Thank you.
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Mr. SHAYS. Thank you. Thank you for that question and thank
you for that answer.

Is there any other question that you need to ask yourselves here?
Anyone else want to put anything else in the record?

[No response.]
Mr. SHAYS. Well, let me just thank you. Let me just ask this last

question. What country does this the best, protects the public the
best? Who would be the best model around the world? And if you
choose a country, tell me why. Ms. Selecky?

Ms. SELECKY. Well, I will venture a guess. And it is only because
of our recent experience with British Columbia. Because we are
both a State and a province that have such international trade
from the east. And what we look at is the systems are so different.
When I sit with my colleagues from Canada and understand that
the healthcare system is the governmental system, and that a sin-
gular decision is then carried out in a way that is very different
with the suasion that we have to do with our private partners, the
private suppliers, etc.

It is a very different system. So I am not sure it is better, but,
indeed, when they were facing.

Mr. SHAYS. When it comes to dealing with an epidemic, a pan-
demic, they may be better able to deal with it, given that they have
a more public process throughout?

Ms. SELECKY. They are easier to get a common decision through
a number of partners, where I, as a State health official, need to
work with my public and private hospital systems and convince
them. They do it with us.

Mr. SHAYS. It just triggers a reaction from me. We are not going
to see that system in the United States, so it is incumbent on all
of us to find a way that we make the private and public sector
work better. And giving better direction to the private sector, pro-
viding financial incentives, dealing with some risk that you encoun-
ter, all of that, it seems to me, will play a role in our providing a
better service.

So let me end with that, if I could, and thank you all for this
hearing. Thank you for being here. Thank you for helping your
country do a better job.

With that, we will adjourn this hearing.
[Whereupon, at 12:38 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
[NOTE.—The Association of State and Territorial Health Officials

November 2002 report entitled, ‘‘Preparedness Planning for State
Health Officials, Nature’s Terrorist Attack Pandemic Influenza,’’
may be found in committee files.]

[The prepared statements of Hon. Dan Burton, Hon. Jon C. Por-
ter, and Hon. Diane E. Watson, and additional information submit-
ted for the hearing record follows:]
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